Minutes of the Technical Committee Meeting

for the S-1012 Regional Research Committee
S-1012 Nutrition and Management of Swine for

 Increased Reproductive Efficiency

Rosen Plaza Hotel

Orlando, Florida

January 4-5, 2005

The meeting of the S-1012 Technical Committee began as a combined meeting with the NCR-42 committee, which was called to order by NCR-42 committee Chairman, Dr. Gary Cromwell, at 8:00 a.m. on January 4, 2005.  Dr. Cromwell informed the committee of the death of Dr. Jong-Tseng (J.T.) Yen on November 30, 2004 and requested a moment of silence in honor and memory of the late Dr. Yen.  Dr. Cromwell informed the committee that a Dr. Jong-Tseng (J.T.) Yen Legacy Scholarship has been established at Hasting High School, NE and invited members to contribute.  All contributed.  The chairman introduced new members for the NCR-42, Dr. Marcia Carlson Shannon from the University of Missouri and Dr. Lei from Cornell University, New York; he also informed the committee that Dr. Alan Mathew is the new Department Head representative for S-1012 and will join the meeting upon arrival.   
S-1012 members present were:

	Alabama
	L.I. Chiba

	Arkansas
	C.V. Maxwell

	Florida
	J.H. Brendemuhl

	Georgia
	C.R. Dove

	Indiana
	J.S. Radcliffe

	Kentucky
	M.D. Lindemann

	Louisiana
	L.L. Southern

	Minnesota
	S. Baidoo

	North Carolina
	E. van Heugten

	North Carolina
	C.T. Kadzere

	Texas
	S.W. Kim

	Tennessee
	A. Mathew

	Virginia
	A.F. Harper

	Mexico
	M. Cerventes-Ramirez


Items of business and discussion:
1. Comments from the administrative advisor for NCR-42:  Dr. Neal Merchen gave an update on that committee’s work and briefed the meeting on the change in nomenclature from NCR-42 to NCCC-42 or NCERA-42.  He spoke on the need for multidisciplinary work and of research results to reach the clientele.
2. Comments from the administrative advisor for S-1012:  Dr. Gary Cromwell brought greetings to the committee from Dr. Nancy Cox, administrative advisor for S-1012 who could not attend.  In her absence, Dr. Cromwell informed the meeting that the Southern Directors would review S-1012 and other projects mid-term.  He advised that administrators are continuously calling for regional projects to be multidisciplinary, and added that the S-1012 was very productive and is viewed as a model for regional projects.
3. Comments from CSREES representative:  Dr. Gary Cromwell has a 20% appointment with CSREES.  In that capacity he gave a brief update of CSREES activities and of his responsibilities with the organization.  Dr. Cromwell told the committee that the Committee on Animal Nutrition, the standing committee of the Board on Agriculture and the Natural Resources of the NRC has been dissolved duet to budgetary constraints.  However, he informed the committee that the nutrient requirement series will be continued under the direction of the BANR committee.  From time to time the BANR would determine when updates are needed.
4. Station Reports:  Station reports were circulated and discussions on these were set for January 5, as the last item on the agenda.
5. Update on NRC-42 Research to the Joint Committee:   
· Dr. Tip Cline gave an update on the Weanling- Growing-Finishing Subcommittee.

· Dr. Sam Baidoo gave an overview on work in the Sow Subcommittee.

· Dr. Tom Crenshaw gave an overview on research activities in the Nutrient Digestion/Metabolism Subcommittee.
6. Invited presentation to the Joint Committee:

6.1 Dr. Ron Moser of AFIA, - United Feeds Swine Nutrition Subcommittee gave an overview of his organization’s research priorities.  These are summarized below:

Nursery Pigs
· Improving immune function in weaned pigs through nutrition
· Effect of supplementation of nursery diets with probiotics and prebiotics on pig performance and health

· Appropriate models for evaluating the impact of nutraceuticals on immune function

· The role of fiber in antibiotic-free diets

· Comparative effects of copper sources on pig performance and manure odor characteristics

· Pig variation and density

· Alternatives to antibiotics

· Reducing variation

· Variation – methods to reduce variation

· Pig density/not interaction

· Pig density effects on nutrient requirements
Growing-Finishing Pigs
· Nutritional impact on pork quality characteristics
· The role of fiber on gut health and pig performance

· Enzyme supplementation to enhance digestibility/performance

· Does supplemental mineral level affect/prevent cannibalism?

· Selenium requirement of growing-finishing pigs and its effect on meat quality

· Microbial load
Sows

· Nutritional impact (gilt development programs) on longevity of sows

· Phosphorous and calcium requirements in very high producing sows  As environmental issues continue to impact calcium and phosphorous fortification, there is need to have a thorough understanding of how low is too low for very prolific sows.
· Economic impact of fiber in sow diets over multiple parities

· Ideal amino acid profile for lactating sows
· The use of phytase in sow diets
· The value of parity feeding of sows

· Practical phase feeding of sows

· Effect of chelated minerals on sow performance
· Benefit of multi-time per day (1vs. 2 vs. 3 vs. 4) feeding of lactating sows over multiple reproductive cycles.  Also day vs. night feeding during summer month.

· Effect of dietary carnitine on sow productivity
General 

· N Energy vs. M Energy system for feed formulation in nursery, grow-finish, and sows
· Effectiveness of binding agents to reduce mycotoxins in feedstuffs.

· Feeding value of DDGS

6.2 Dr. Glenn Carpenter, National Program Leader Animal Husbandry at the NRCS/USDA gave an overview on “The future of swine research” from the perspective of the Natural Resources Conservation Services. 

7. S-1012 Committee Meeting: 
Dr. Scott Radcliffe called the meeting to order at 2:20 p.m.  The minutes from last year’s meeting were reviewed and approved.

7.1 Activities/items discussed.

7.1.1 Multidisciplinary involvement: The need to involve faculty from other disciplines was discussed.  It was agreed to involve agricultural economists and reproductive physiologists as advisors or consultants.  Dr.Scott Radcliffe will approach one or two good economists at Purdue.  Dr. Eric van Heugten will speak to an economist at NCSU who is working on the Smithfields project.  Dr. Merlin Lindemann will seek to involve an economist at the University of Kentucky. There was consensus that in future, the committee will use whichever economist is available and is able to participate.  Dr. Eric van Heugten reported that a reproductive physiologist at NCSU, Dr. Billy Flowers, is willing to participate, but is unable to come to the meetings. Dr. Harper will seek collaboration from Dr. Mark Estienne a reproductive physiologist at Virginia Tech.  Dr. Lee Southern summarized that all objectives, except for the one on “nutrient and waste,” involve reproductive physiology aspects and proposed that Dr. Estienne be a fully fledged member of the committee.
7.1.2 Review of Past Projects:  Vitamin A objective:  Dr. Merlin Lindemann will send data spreadsheets to Dr. Joel Brendemuhl.  The abstract was presented in 1998 and the paper is long overdue.  It was noted that the response from Kentucky was at variance from that at other stations.  That may have been attributed to the deterioration of the vitamin A used because Kentucky conducted the experiment last.  Dr. Brendemuhl will do the statistical analysis, and if need be, consult Dr. Debra Aaron.  Dr. Brendemuhl will work with Dr. Lindemann and keep committee members informed. It was mentioned again to drop the Kentucky data, as agreed at the 2004 meeting.  Dr. Brendemuhl will send Dr. Southern the analyzed data.  It was possible that Dr. Craig Darroch may have wrongly recorded the data.  Dr. Brendemuhl will send data to the committee by February 1, 2005 if possible.

7.1.3 Fiber objective: Dr. Charles Maxwell has completed analysis of three data sets.  The data appears to be consistent and can be combined and is almost ready for an abstract to be prepared.  This will be done by end of March 2005.
7.1.4 Phytase objective:  Dr. Scott Radcliffe has all data ready for consolidation.  However, Dr. Charles Kadzere who started on the project in late 2003 is still collecting data.  That data will therefore not be ready for the analysis starting now.  Data from Georgia was coded differently and the raw data sheets need double checking.
January 5, S-1012 Meeting:

7.1.5 New objectives:  Sow Nutrient Survey:  (Dr. Eric van Heugten).  The protocol is the same as that presented last year.  A point form protocol will be send to the committee.    A unit in this data will be a collection site, for example a University herd, and there can be more than one collection units per state.  A site should have at least 5 sows with two fecal samples and two urine samples (in gestation and lactation as per protocol).  The aim is to explain the relationship between production practices and nutrient excretion.  Samples will be sent to Dr. van Heugten who will send these to Missouri for analysis.  Missouri should indicate how urine samples should be collected.  
7.1.6 Low protein objective:  (Dr. Joel Brendemuhl).  The protocol is ready and sows have to complete at least two parities.  The cost of valine was discussed and that, with no commercial-grade valine available, a donation needs to be sought.  A one page bullet protocol should be sent to committee members after more information has been established on who will provide the vitamin and mineral premix.  Provisional participants: LSU, Purdue, NCSU, NC A&T SU.
7.1.7 Carnitine objective:  (Dr. Robert Dove).  The protocol is in good shape and is to be left as is.  There is need to find out how the carnitine is used throughout gestation.  When pigs leave farrowing they must be put on the gestation diet.  Stations with gestation crates will do the work, and a minimum of two parities is required.  Cross fostering within treatment will be done to get 10 piglets per litter.  The preferred fat source is white grease.  Provisional participants: Kentucky, Georgia, Virginia           
The Department Head monitor for S-1012, Dr. Alan Mathew, from the University of Tennessee arrived at 9:05 a.m. January 5, 2005 and was introduced to the committee by Dr. Scott Radcliffe.
7.1.8 Data sheets:  The committee noted the importance of standardized data recording sheets.  Dr. Radcliffe will send the phytase data sheets to Dr. Lindemann to get an input before he distributes these to all committee members.
7.1.9 Deadlines:  A resolution to the question of what vitamin and mineral premix to be used should be arrived at within one month.  The format for next year’s meeting will be the same as for this year. 
7.1.10 Dr. Scott Radcliffe called for nominations for the position of secretary.  The current S-1012 expires in 2008 and therefore the protocol to renew the project must be ready by January 2008.  The objectives have to be identified by the committee meeting in 2007.  The secretary has to put together the 16-page protocol.  Dr. Lindemann nominated Dr. Robert Dove and Dr. Dove was unanimously elected to the position of secretary.  A word of appreciation and thanks was extended to Dr. Dove for agreeing to take the lead in preparing the protocol to replace the current S-1012 when it expires in 2008.  Dr. Dove asked the committee to start thinking of potential objectives at the 2006 meeting and that the 2007 meeting may need an extra day for the committee to work on that protocol.
January 5th  Joint Meeting:

At 10:30 a.m. the joint committee met and set a date for next year’s meeting to be in the first week of January (4-5) 2006.  Individual committee members from the S-1012 and the NCR-42 (NCCC-42) presented research activities that were not previously discussed.  Members presented future projects and invited participants from both committees.  Further, members shared new research tools.  

After lunch, the sharing of new research tools continued.  This was followed by the presentation and discussion of station reports.  The meeting adjourned at 3:00 p.m.  
Recorded by:

Charles Kadzere

Secretary S-1012     
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